Faculty Caucus Meeting Minutes
Wednesday, December 6, 2017

Approved
Call to Order
Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.

Action items:
Textbook Affordability Committee (2 Faculty)
Do-Yong Park, TCH, 2017-2019
James Palmer, EAF, 2017-2019

Senator Kalter: We have a couple of action items.  One of them is very simple, the Textbook Affordability Committee.  We just approved an exception to the rule in Senate, and so we can ask you if you would agree to putting Do-Yong Park and James Palmer onto the Textbook Affordability Committee.  
Motion by Senator Lucey, seconded by Senator Horst, to elect both faculty to the Textbook Affordability Committee as a slate. The motion was unanimously approved.  

11.15.17.02 Updated ASPT Policy, Article XII.A.5 Promotional Increments (From University Review Committee)
Senator Kalter: All right.  Second action item.  This is a wonderful action item.  This is an update to ASPT policy, Article XII.A.5, which is where in the policy we have our promotional increments.  Right now it says that we will get $3,000 when we move from assistant to associate and $5,000 when we move from associate to full.  We are asking to change that.  Thanks to the Provost and the whole administrative team and the URC for their work on this. So that if you get promoted from assistant to associate you get $5,000 and if you get promoted from associate to full you get $8,000.
Motion by Senator Pancrazio, seconded by Senator Hoelscher, to approve the update to the ASPT Policy, Article XII.A.5. 
Senator Seeman: I had an interesting thought on how that interacts with the whole salary inversion problem, and it seems great.  Of course that's a great thing, but it seems like that will even further exacerbate a little bit in terms of…  I'm thinking our department where most people are assistant professor got higher starting pay, as in the starting pay has gone up, and now they would get a bigger bump at associate.  I was just thinking out loud.

Senator Kalter: So you're specifically thinking about people who are very close to being tenured will get both bumps and, especially if they're going rapidly towards their second promotion, they're soon going to get essentially a $13,000 increase and may leapfrog over other people.   Senator Murphy, do you want to say anything about that?  

Senator Seeman: I don't know.  I was just thinking.  I haven't really had anything to…

Senator Kalter: Or her assistants in the chairs.  We have Sam Catanzaro and Alan Lacy also back there who helped to work out the budgetary and personnel issues.

Provost Murphy: Yeah.  Two things.  One, truly this was done because when we look at a white paper done by URC members two years ago, we really see that our promotional increments are behind our competitors.  So we're not trying to pretend that this is an equity adjustment by any means because really we're not looking at individual people.  We really just knew that our promotional increments were not competitive and that I found bothersome and worrisome and we hope this isn't the last time that we review this and we continue now to look at this and we don't wait another ten years.  So now, when I think about what you're asking, probably.  You know, in general if we look as a whole, it should move…  We know that our Full Professors are running about a median salary, or average salary of our Full Professors are about…  And I'm trying to remember now, are they somewhere around $14-16?  They'll still be $14 to $16,000 below the median of our comparators.  Right?  Our associates, this keeps them still about $4 to $5,000 below the median of our comparators.  So please know that we're not trying to pretend that this is going to solve what I consider to be issues of salary inversion, compression, and really just the fact that particularly at the Full Professor levels, I feel like we are behind our comparators and we have to continue to fight the good fight to make sure that our salaries remain competitive.  That we retain our best and brightest faculty and that faculty stay here 30 years like I did and feel rewarded and that we're rewarding our faculty with good salaries.  But yes, absolutely.  I think when we look at individual case by case, exactly what you're saying is potential to happen.  But as a whole, it does help us a little bit with those two categories.  I'm looking at the money man over there.  Have I misspoken anything?  
Dr. Lacy: I think Provost Murphy has stated it very accurately and I would emphasize that you should look at this action to address promotion increments and how we compare to our comparator institutions so when we decided that we felt like we wanted to raise those amounts, that's what we're trying to address, and secondarily is that what about people who just got promoted and other faculty that have been here for years and we were able to provide some increments to those who had been promoted here.  That's what we're trying to do here is be equitable to the existing faculty and to get our promotional increments competitive with where they should be with other institutions.  This is not in any way, shape, or form going to fix compression, inversion, nor was it intended to.  However, if we would have just raised those increments and not done something for our existing faculty, we would have made compression and inversion worse.
Senator Liechty: Yeah, I just want to say that as a full professor I want to give my full cooperation to everything you're doing.
Senator Kalter: Excellent. So, Senator Seeman, you're saying it could aggravate, in some cases, some equity.  On the other hand, our ASPT policies do have a built-in equity…  You know, the ability for the DFSCs to adjust for that.  So hopefully over time they would do that.

Senator Seeman: Right.  And ours is kind of unique in that fact to have like six people or so at the assistant level that are going to be up.

Senator Kalter: I think Dr. Catanzaro told us at one point, or maybe it was Dr. Lacy, that the last time they raised the increments they did not also bump up the existing faculty and that did cause problems.  So they foresaw that and decided to try to do that all at once.  All right.  So, any other debate?  All right.  All in favor of changing this part of….  No?

Senator Hoelscher: I was just going to say, please don't take it back.  I've already spent it!  

Senator Kalter: Excellent.  And we'll see your new knee in a couple of months, right?  
The motion was unanimously approved.

Executive Session:
From President Dietz: Selection of Distinguished Professors

Senator Kalter: We are going to go into executive session, so all of our guests will have to leave the room for a couple minutes in order to talk about the selection of the Distinguished Professor.  Let me have Senator Horst gleefully read the executive session meaning so that we can do this officially.

Senator Horst: The Illinois Open Meetings Act Section 5 ILCS 120/2, Section C1 allows for closed meetings to consider the appointment, employment, compensation, discipline, performance, or dismissal of specific employees of the public body or legal counsel for the public body.  

Senator Kalter: Super.  That was extremely mellifluous.  

Motion by Senator Dawson, seconded by Senator Haugo to go into executive session. The motion was unanimously approved.  

The Caucus concluded its business in executive session and returned to open session.

Information items:
11.01.17.01 Interim Recommendation on AIF ad hoc charge #4 with Executive Committee clarification (Academic Impact Fund ad hoc Committee) 
Senator Kalter: Before I get to the information items, just two announcements related to them.  One was that the AIF ad hoc committee which created these recommendations was also consulted about how they were going to fund those promotional increases that we just agreed to, and they are going to be taken out of the AIF partly because they will simply flow back into the AIF as people retire.  So that seemed like a legitimate use to the committee, and the committee unanimously felt that that was a good use of AIF.  
The second thing that we can talk about afterwards is I wanted to let you know that the Provost's office has been consulting with our chairs and directors, and this also actually got brought up in the AIF ad hoc committee, about an AIF that will be running parallel to the tenure track AIF but that will be for non-tenure track faculty.  And that's a significant change that's going to be happening and is going to influence our departments and how we do things.  So we'll save that until after we talk about the two information items, but I wanted to use this occasion to just bring that up and let you give the Provost's office feedback just like your chairs and directors have been giving them feedback and some other people have been.  
So, the two information items are interim recommendations from the AIF ad hoc committee.  One of them had to do with just making sure that we are all on the same page with respect to compression and inversion, equity and counteroffers, and/or the authorization of an increased number of tenure track positions.  You can see that we met in September and essentially agreed to a status quo with respect to all of those things.  In other words, that AIF does not really have the capacity to address compression and inversion issues or equity issues and also in terms of equity, we don't currently have a great university-wide understanding of where the inequities might be, so there is an ad hoc committee on ASPT equity that's currently looking into how we study that and is going to put something in place for URC to study that.  And you'll see that counteroffers, even though they weren't in the original guidelines for AIF back 20 years ago, seem to have been an obvious use of AIF and are a very marginal use of those funds.  And then we have some narrative about going forward, how to think about how many tenure track positions we need on our campus.  Does anybody have any comments or questions about any of the recommendations?  It's a three-page document.  I think that you've actually had this at last month's meeting so may have had a chance to look at it even before tonight or before this week.  Anybody want to say anything about this recommendation?  All right.  By the way, the ad hoc committee was charged to give recommendations to the Provost and to the Faculty Caucus.  So, do I take the silence as an endorsement of the recommendation?  May I?  Senator Pancrazio is nodding his head.
Senator Pancrazio: Yes, I thought they were fine.

11.14.17.01 Interim Recommendation on AIF ad hoc charge #3 (Academic Impact Fund ad hoc Committee)
Charge for Ad Hoc Committee on AIF matters
Senator Kalter: Excellent.  Okay.  So then the second recommendation, which is called on the agenda ad hoc charge #3, has to do with instructional capacity.  And even I have to refresh my memory about what this one was about.  It was a very simple one.  What were we looking at?  Yes, the last paragraph on the first page, "The ISU administration has applied the original recommendations conservatively in its treatment of AIF using the funds strictly for personnel needs for the past 20 years."  In other words, in the original report there was some equivocation about whether the AIF could ever be used for things like purchases of equipment or other kinds of support of classroom or instructional needs, and the committee first of all observed that over the last 20 years of the fund the Provost's office has essentially said we're not going to use it for anything but personnel.  The committee is basically endorsing that approach, especially because back in the spring the committee made recommendations to the Caucus and the Provost to use the Strategic Budgeted Carryover monies that have accumulated through the AIF for those kinds of things like start-up funds, equipment purchases, and that kind of thing.  And that was because the SBC never existed when the fund was originally put in place, so we had these accumulating monies in the SBC without knowing exactly what to do with them.  And one of the other concerns back in 1996 had to do with making sure that the colleges had some fiscal flexibility so that when the AIF first came into existence it was feared that it would take fiscal flexibility away from the colleges and departments because they used to use those funds locally as their own variance funds and there was some concern that if you centralized that, that that would go away.  So the opening up of the SBC to things like purchasing equipment for instructional needs and that kind of thing is a way to address that concern about the fiscal flexibility.  Dr. Lacy, did you want to add anything to any of that?  I know that you are the administrative representative on the ad hoc committee and may want to give more information.  Or have I covered it?  
Dr. Lacy: I think the main thing to emphasize here is that with the opportunity to have Strategic Budgeted Carryover that did not exist back in 1996 and didn't exist until 6 or 7 years ago, that's changed the landscape of AIF.  And that money, as we had the ability to have Strategic Budgeted Carryover, any money that was left over in a year was carried over and we didn't spend any of it on anything as we went through all this budgetary uncertainty.  That was our ace in the hole and we had no idea what was going to happen, and we had that money but it grew so large that we needed…  It wasn't very strategic just to let it keep growing and growing.  In fact, it could become a disadvantage when we had so much in there.  So in working with this committee we came up with strategies to spend some of that money down in very good ways.  So we have a lot of projects going on that will greatly improve instruction.  Everything it went to is instructionally related in one way or the other.  Things that the committee approved.
Senator Kalter: Thank you.  Do we have any comments or questions?  Observations about this recommendation?  All right.  May I take the silence as an endorsement of the recommendation?  I'm going to take the silence about that question as an endorsement of the endorsement to the recommendation.
Senator Horst: So moved.

Senator Kalter: So moved, all right.  Let's talk just a little bit about an AIF for non-tenure track faculty and maybe, Dr. Lacy, you could say a little bit about what the plan is there.

Dr. Lacy:  Well, we know that AIF funds tenure-track faculty and it will continue to do so.  But AIF also funds salaries for non-tenure track faculty.  Non-tenure track faculty are paid one of two ways.  One, they could be paid with funds that are located in departmental and school non-tenure track buckets, and that amount that different departments and schools have varies widely.  And then, when a department doesn't have enough money to cover all their classes, that's when they request instructional capacity and that flows through the Dean's office to the Provost's office and then that money comes out of AIF on a one-time basis each year to go back out to meet those needs.  
This past year in this current fiscal year, we allocated somewhere in the neighborhood of $6.4 million in one-time instructional capacity, and much of that money each year is going out to pay for continuing non-tenure track faculty that have been with us for a long time.  They may have gotten, likely they have gotten, status and they're very valuable members of the academic community, but each year the departments are having to ask for that money and we're having to flow it out each year so it's very inefficient.  And so it was my hope…  And it creates significant angst from the part of many of the department chairs and directors wanting to make sure they have that money every year.  So the idea is that we can, rather than taking this money every year out of AIF, that in certain circumstances we'll move that money out of AIF and put it in the non-tenure track buckets so that they don't have to ask for it every year.  It's not going to cost AIF any more, it's just going to move the money into those NTT buckets certainly not for that whole amount, but a partial amount.  But to do that we had to make sure that we would centralize the control of those NTT buckets because currently a department can move money out of their NTT bucket and do anything they want with it.  And we're not going to give them money out of AIF for them to use it for other things.  And so we're going to centralize those buckets so that a department can move money into the NTT bucket but they can't move it out.  And so in that way, we retain control.  
So Susan said we have parallel AIF for tenure track and we'll have a non-tenure-track bucket central management fund there.  And so I spent significant time floating this idea out to deans, chairs, directors, associate deans, and if there were people that were opposed to it, they didn't ever tell me.  I'm sure there are some that are more enthusiastic about this than others, but in general the response was very positive.  They'll still be able to ask for instructional capacity every year, but it won't be this massive amount of money flowing in and out each year.  And so we think that will be more efficient, and by centralizing it will allow a department to request additional NTT positions, should they choose to.  It will allow them to…  If an NTT was to resign or retire, if they think they'd like to have that as a tenure track instead, they can make that request because all that money essentially is going to be centrally held.  It's going to give us a lot more agility and flexibility to meet sudden increases in certain areas.  In the current system, we don't have a pool to give them permanent NTT money.  We haven't ever done that before, but now in this system we'll be able to do that.  So I'm working closely with associate deans in each college to implement this, and this program will go into effect on July 1st.  
And of course always the goal is to make sure that we have all the courses offered that we need to offer for students to progress and get their degrees.  So that will remain unchanged.  It's just going to change the way AIF looks a little bit, and instead of $6.5 million going out every year, it will be a much lesser amount that will be flowing out.  So that's the essence of it.  I hope that makes a little bit of sense.  It's a lot to absorb in a one-time shot like this.
Senator Pancrazio: Just for clarification, it sounded like the first part of your argument you were talking about that department chairs have to request…  It creates quite a lot of work on the part of the department chairs to request money from instructional capacity and to worry about if they're going to get it.  The second part of the discussion talked about taking money that was dedicated to NTT lines and then spending it on something else so that there was an element of wanting to control it.  So how is this going to provide stability, let's say, for some majors that have been struggling or minors that have been struggling or some important minors that are working with larger university initiatives?  I mean, how is this going to provide some stability because I'm not sure if I'm seeing it correctly?  One was an issue of control and another was an issue just of efficiency.  
Dr. Lacy: I guess the point that maybe I didn't articulate very well is before we can take monies that are…  There's money going out of AIF every year to pay for non-tenure track instruction.  But rather than taking that money every year, that we could take some of that money and move it permanently into the department so they don't have to ask for it every year.  

Senator Pancrazio: Okay.

Dr. Lacy: And I'm thinking about full-time generally, not exclusively, but full-time NTT faculty that have been here….  Some of them have been here for 10 or 15 years that are operating on temporary money.

Senator Pancrazio: Or longer, yeah.

Dr. Lacy: And it's not efficient to have to ask for that every year.  But before we could move money and put it into a department's NTT bucket, we had to ensure that if that faculty member it was supporting was to resign or retire that we have a way to recover it rather than the department going, well, we don't have quite as many students and we don't really need to hire anybody.  We just got 50,000 dollars dropped into our lap and we'll move it over to x, y, or z.  So they will no longer be…  You know, the NTT money is theirs.  It's very decentralized just as the tenure track money was that way before AIF came in in the mid-90s.  So that's the disadvantage that if I'm a department chair, which I was for many years, that's a disadvantage.  I lose some freedom there.  But the advantage that I have is that if some money comes to me and comes into my NTT bucket that I don't sweat that out every year and then I also have the ability to request NTT if I have a big surge of enrollment or something like that.  For instance, with INTO coming in, if INTO works the way we hope, it's going to bring students in.  We're not sure what areas, but it could bring substantial numbers into certain areas.  We could be able to get some non-tenure track money out to those units.  That's why I'm talking about having agility as the institution to meet those needs.  Or if a department grows rapidly we could give them non-tenure track money until such time that they were going to do a tenure track search and then we have a way to get it back, but if we didn't centralize it we would lose the ability to do so.  
Senator Ferrence: So, I think I understand the key points that you've made and I think it's really excellent that we're looking at this and the principle.  I think it's a great idea.  I just want to clarify, see if I'm thinking about this correctly, because what I see…  You know, I'm in the Chemistry Department and in our department we have had I would say 15 years would be on the short side for some of our NTTs because realistically to not have certain NTTs would require hiring twice as many tenure-track faculty or three times as many because of the needs for scholarship and that.  But I gather that the current system, my chair would need to request NTT money every year for all of them.  This would allow the recognition that if in the past 20 years there's been a certain minimum amount of NTTs that the same department always has, that would sit in the bucket.  But then is it also that if, then, on top of that you go into a semester and enrollment is particularly high, the department isn't necessarily limited to their specific bucket in the department?  They can go to you and say, hey, is there some AIF money available because we have things above and beyond what we had been expecting?  Or are they going to be given a bucket and just said that's it.
Dr. Lacy: No.  We will continue to have the instructional capacity process that will go out on a one-time basis.

Senator Ferrence: So in many ways it's more transparent.  It's saying, look, realistically this is stuff that's going out and it's been going out for years and years and years so let's just call it that instead of calling it all temporary.

Dr. Lacy: If this year we sent out $6.4 million for non-tenure track instruction, much of that goes to full-time continuing NTTs.  So we will go through a process this spring where we'll ask departments to tell us how much money would you like to request to come into your NTT bucket and prioritize those requests by certain faculty.  Now, I know what they're going to do.  They're going to do what I would have done.  They're going to ask for everything, which would mean I'd need to move $6.5 million into the NTT buckets.  And that would lower the corpus of AIF way too low.  So I'm anticipating we'll probably move somewhere in the neighborhood of $3 million to the NTT buckets, which will take care of a lot of people, but there will still be people that they'll need to ask for the instructional capacity.  Now, in future years if AIF grows, we better move some more.  This gives us some fluidity, some mobility, to do that.  But initially we're going to be very conservative about this and take care of those faculty that are valued and been here for a good while and ask the departments to prioritize.  Nobody's going to get everything they ask for, but they'll get some.  Some departments may…  You know, I'm going to meet with the colleges and I'm not guaranteeing that every department will get something, but many will.  And that's the reason I think most of the chairs and the directors were enthusiastic about this plan is while they lose that flexibility, most of them are using all that money for instruction anyway and needing more, and this would give them more and they won't have to ask for as much.  So you'll see instructional capacity requests go down and the amount that goes out would theoretically drop down $3 or 3.5 million for the next year.  But the amount that's in AIF will drop $3 million because we moved it out into these NTT buckets, but it was going out of there every year anyway.  It will not make any difference on the ability to authorize tenure-track faculty positions.  Anything we would do, we would never jeopardize that.  
Senator Ferrence: So, thank you, perfect.  What I'd like to follow that with is would it be accurate to say that one potential advantage of this, if I understand the system currently, it puts the chairs in a difficult position because it takes a while before they can essentially guarantee an NTT a position for the following year, and this would allow them to, for the people that have been around a while, perhaps in a more timely way tell them that they have a job for the next year as opposed to sitting there having to wait for an approval.  So would it temporarily help the chairs as well in terms of their planning, or are the timelines not necessarily… 
Dr. Lacy: It won't completely eliminate that, but it will lessen that, and I hope that the chairs realize by now that we're not just going to say, "No, we don't have enough money.  We're not going to offer those classes."  I mean, if you think about it, for us not to provide funding for classes that are deemed necessary and that college and the chair, we're working together to figure that out, that's silly because that's generating tuition much more than it costs to teach the class so we're going to get the money where it needs to be to deliver the instruction and I hope people have that confidence.  At the end of the day, we're going to offer the classes that we need according to how big a class we have come in and all the metrics that we look at.
Senator Dawson: I remember some of how AIF works from committee work I've done in the past, but this is something I sure would like more information on.  I am the NTT rep on the Senate, and I'm trying to think on would this mean that the bucket takes care of specific people or slots?  We went through this once before.  People saying, "Well, what slot am I in?" and "Where's my money coming from?"  And there was concern about that all around.  But I think I'd like to find a way to get more information on this and what the downside is.  Because sometimes there is.  And specifically, if you're saying you're going to give a department enough for specific people, is the department then bound to prioritize the people?  And will it be in keeping with our contract?  Our bargain contract?

Dr. Catanzaro: The bargained contract governs the working conditions for individual employees, individual NTTs, and this is a proposal for, if you will, the system behind the curtain that funds individual people's salaries.  So it has no impact on working conditions.  We'll always abide by our contract.  And as I understand it, and I'll invite Dr. Lacy to also weigh in on this, the idea is to provide funding to deliver our curriculum.  It is not creating positions that have people attached to them.  Just like with NTT lines.  We authorize an NTT line…  I'm sorry, I misspoke.  A tenure-track line.  We authorize a tenure-track line and it's a line, the department fills it and then we have a relationship with an employee and the structural mechanism by which money flows from tuition, state appropriation, whatever, and eventually gets into that person's bank account on the 31st of every month is just a system.  And this is just tinkering with the system to make it more efficient to get that money there, but it has no impact…  It's not about individual employees.  
Senator Dawson: Although when determining the initial allocation to the buckets, it somewhat does depend on either the number of people and something about approximately what they're earning, which obviously, I need to state this, is not enough, but that's for another day.  I'm concerned about the allocation part.  That if the money is not allocated to support the minimum needs of the department, and you talk about the employees who have been long-term and so on and so on, well, what happens when the day comes that there's not enough for the bucket?
Provost Murphy: You know, you do want to remember, we already do allocate the funding.  And we allocate out annually twice a year to the departments already.  All we're trying to do is lessen the amount of money that's moving back and forth every year between our office and the department and put a percentage of that into the department permanently.  But we're not making the decision.  It's not our decision who the department hires.  We do sign off on that, but truly the department's thinking about instructional needs.  So, as Sam said, it really is the behind the scene flow of money to the department and it's something we do already, but we're just trying to try to lessen the work of having to move money back and forth, back and forth.  So when we do talk about individual people, we're using that as an example to say right now, you know, I'm the old chair of Family Consumer Sciences and every year I might have non-tenure track faculty who I've employed year after year for 15 years, but every year I'm having to make a request to the Provost's office for money to fund them.  That's just a misuse of my time.  It just makes no sense that that money doesn't just sit in my department for that faculty member that I know I've hired for the last 15 years and I'm going to hire for the next 10.  So it really is a behind the scenes for the process of trying to make for some efficiencies for departments and for our office.  But it's not changing decisions about who to employ to teach classes or making decisions about salary.  Those are contractual issues.  The other thing, I know you asked about AIF and that, and in your packet is a good description of AIF.  I think that went out in the packet.
Senator Kalter: Actually, not yet.  I think we're doing that January.

Provost Murphy: Okay, so you'll get that in January because that's a great question because it's been a while since we've done it, but there's a nice reminder of what AIF is, how it functions, and that will probably be helpful too.

Senator Dawson: I must say that when I first learned how it worked and the dashboard and all that other stuff, that there were comments made (and I haven't heard anything much lately) about the sheer number of NTTs in given departments and some angst about it.  But is that something that we cannot consider anymore as being a threat?
Dr. Lacy: When you get that report, on the last page is a dashboard and it shows across time.  And we've been very consistent over time, about a 70 percent to 30 percent tenure track to non-tenure track FTE ratio.  What we're talking about is not any kind of strategy to increase or decrease non-tenure track or tenure track at all, but it does allow…  There's certain disciplines, certain departments, that prefer to have larger numbers of non-tenure track and others would prefer to have less because of the nature of their discipline.  Specifically, a very good example of that is the Mennonite College of Nursing.  They have a lot of NTTs because they have so many clinical experiences and these NTTs have a wonderful experience that they share.  So, no one is trying to say every department should be 70/30.  I don't believe that's true at all.  Different departments have different needs, but this new system that we have, over time, will allow a department to shape the appropriate ratio for their unit, and in some cases it would allow, if they had a tenure track retirement or resignation and they would prefer that to be NTT, they could make that request and that could be shifted over.
Senator Kalter: Senator Dawson, before I go to Senator Meyer, I just want to say I think it will always be a threat, what you're talking about.  Because as long as it's a threat in the outside world and other universities are flipping their ratios of tenure-line faculty and non-tenure line faculty to their own detriment and to the detriment of all of their faculty, we will always be having to stand against that cheapening and de-professionalization of our profession.

Senator Dawson: I understand that, and I fully understand what you're talking about on that.  The issues in higher ed are incredible, and it is causing a problem.  I think Illinois State has handled it very well.  A lot depends on the students that come in, what their majors are, what the Gen Ed program is like, because I know that as beginning teaching in the College of Business, a lot of our students need to have those courses at the lower end and we have huge classes.  So we're making it so that the senior faculty get the intimate class size that they need, and those students need that faculty to associate with as well.  And, you know, having 40 kids in a room as a senior is terrible.  But, yeah.  I'll really look at the packet that you say is coming out.
Senator Kalter: Yeah, it's the annual AIF report, and you've seen it last year and the year before.  I'll just also say that I don't think there is any English department around the country that has preferred to have a lot of non-tenure tracks.  We have had this thrust upon us by the economic powers and the powers that be, and it has unfortunately become a condition.

Senator Meyer: Just to follow up on the question about is this bucket of money designated for individual NTT faculty or teaching needs, maybe you could say a little bit about what the instructions are going to be to chairs and directors when they make their requests.  Are they going to be requesting to fund a particular individual or to fund a set of courses or both?

Dr. Lacy: What we will do is we'll look at a particular department as to how many FTE were funded by their permanent NTT bucket and how many of their FTE are funded by temporary or instructional capacity money.  We have to look at the NTTs in terms of FTE.  If you look at it as head count, it doesn't make a lot of sense because there's so many part-time NTTs.  And then we will make a determination about how much money to move into the bucket to increase the amount of FTE they have in that NTT bucket.  Now, ultimately that's up to the department who they fund with what and, you know, we're not going to try to micromanage that.  But when we make this decision, what some departments are going to do is say we'd like…  You know, different FTE costs different amounts of money according to their salaries and so they may prioritize that we need this much money because it's linked to certain people.  The bucket itself is not linked to every person, but eventually that money goes out to individual people.  And so I understand the issue of linking it to people, but that's almost inevitable as we work through this process to some extent.
Senator Horst: I was wondering if you could talk about the idea that this would be…  Would this be permanently, then, NTT positions?  And so, let's say I have a long-time NTT person and I've got this funding and then they retire.  Would that money then be set in this NTT bucket or could it be switched over to tenure track?  In other words, are we sort of setting ourselves up for a permanent percentage of NTT instruction?  

Dr. Lacy: According to the collective bargaining, there is no permanent NTT.  Every NTT technically is year to year.  We hear people talk about permanent NTTs because we have people that have been with us for many, many years.  I've been calling them continuing NTTs because calling someone a permanent NTT is technically incorrect.  So, that money is going to be in those NTT buckets but because that money is going to be centrally controlled, it allows for a department to ask to shift some of that money over to the tenure track side or vice-versa.  And in extreme examples I suppose it would allow when an NTT faculty member would resign or retire, if that department was shrinking, those resources could be not reallocated to that unit and given to somebody else.  In the current system, that is not the case because it's all decentralized.  Even if a department is getting smaller, they don't lose any of their NTT budget.  
Provost Murphy: So would it be fair to say, to think about process, in that scenario…  So, we've got a non-tenure track faculty member who's been with us many years who retires, then I think the department needs to decide does that become a priority for a request for a tenure track.  Does that make sense?  And then that would go into your annual budget cycle of thinking about whether or not that is a tenure track need and is that a request that you make through the annual process.  I mean, I guess that's how I would play that scenario out.

Senator Horst: But you would still maintain that.  You would have to give back that position, the NTT position – as you do with the AIF.
Provost Murphy: Right.  Although you would probably need instructional capacity to keep teaching those courses as you decided whether or not is this a tenure track need in the department that you want to move forward to your Dean?  Because you still have classes to teach.  Just because someone retires, those classes don't go away.  And so as you're thinking about whether or not as part of that retirement is that disciplinary a tenure track need, does that make sense, or does it make sense to maintain that as a non-tenure track.  I think that's a time that the department gets to have that conversation and make that decision as a collective whole during the budget process.  

Dr. Lacy: In either case, the department will need to make the request of the Provost's office to replace that faculty member.  Even if it's an NTT that resigns or retires and they want to replace with an NTT, they'll need to make that request.  As it is now, they can just send it through the, get presidential permission and just go with it.  But this will add a step that they'll need to do.  I really don't expect a lot of people taking NTTs and wanting to make them tenure track or vice-versa, but this would allow that the same way if a tenure track position opened up and a department decided we'd be better served to have a non-tenure track, they'd be able to shift it over that direction too.  So I don't expect to have a lot of that, but we would have that ability now when this new system starts in July.  
Senator Nichols: So, presumably, I might be wrong in making this presumption, is there no flexibility for AIF funds to go towards TAs that aren't designated NTT?

Dr. Lacy: There's not permanent money that goes there, but in the instructional capacity there are sometimes where instructional capacity will go toward grad assistants that are teaching grad assistants.

Senator Nichols: So, for short-term gaps that…

Dr. Lacy: One year at a time.  

Senator Nichols: Okay.

Senator Kalter: I wanted to give some recommendations, but I also wanted to say something about something that came up with Senator Horst's comment.  I do think we could imagine a scenario, and it also ties into Senator Meyer's comment, where a department chair feels like, well, I'm going to try for this tenure track position because that's what we really need, but if we don't get that we've got to hedge our bets and get the non-tenure track position.  So there could end up being some confusion in that, and all of the times that I've talked to you both about this, I had not really thought about that.  But just have that on the radar screen that that could end up being a fairly confusing thing for our department chairs because I think most of them are trying to go in general for tenure track positions, finding that they're not getting them, and then having to settle for non-tenure track positions and so there's kind of that push-pull.
The other thing that I was going to just mention, Dr. Lacy mentioned long-term NTTs.  When we looked at the data on the AIF ad hoc, there were several people who had been here 23 years, 20 years, 15 years, so there are a lot of really dedicated non-tenure tracks here who don't deserve to be on non-permanent lines for sure.  
I had four recommendations.  One of them is related to the other AIF, and that is annual accountability to the Senate because it seems like it's important to bring the accountability to someplace that's a university-wide body, whether that's the Caucus, the Faculty Affairs Committee, or Administrative Affairs and Budget, that seems like a good idea so that people can see overall where is the money going, where are the lines going and that kind of thing.  
The second recommendation would be, and this is what we were talking about with fiscal flexibility with the original AIF, in the original AIF the concept was when somebody retires or resigns they're going to be usually making more than the person that you bring in, and that's true on the non-tenure track level as well but it's much more compressed. But when there is temporary funding in that pool, whenever possible to return those temporary dollars to the colleges and departments so that they don't lose that fiscal flexibility that they have, I think that's as much a concern with this concept as it was back in the day when they first put the AIF into place.  And so also that that flexibility is distributed equitably among programs because one of the points that you're making is that it isn't necessarily distributed right now equitably among programs because some people have more non-tenure tracks in their base budgets, some have more that's coming from the AIF, etc.  
The third thing, and we've talked about this, is I would say it's really important, especially in the first 5 to 10 years of this fund, to keep it distinct and separate from the tenure line Academic Impact Fund with no raiding out of one into the other for the benefit of the other or the benefit of other funding priorities.  And toward that end, it would be really helpful to have a distinct name.  Rather than having us calling it the NTT AIF, which is really confusing, maybe finding some other name for it?  One of the things that we talked about in the AIF ad hoc committee was that – I think Dr. Lacy alluded to this – we have about $6 million right now going out of AIF towards instructional capacity and then there is about $6 million in the base budgets that are paying for non-tenure tracks.  Am I in the ballpark there?  Is that correct?
Dr. Lacy: Yeah.  That's the ballpark.
Senator Kalter: And so what we found, and that you have known for quite a while, is that it's bizarre because sometimes the base budgets are funding the temporary or part-timers and the AIF is funding the permanent and long-term full-timers.  And so hopefully this will help to readjust that so that the tenure track AIF is funding the part-time temporary and this other fund, whatever we end up calling it, is more for the permanent full-time.  
And then the fourth recommendation is along the lines of what you've already said, which is to maintain a ratio of tenure line to non-tenure line faculty of somewhere between 70/30 and 85/15.  The American Association of University Professors, their recommended ratio is 85/15, but I think that that has to vary depending on whether you're a liberal arts institution, a comprehensive university, you know, have a Research I agenda, a Research II, but maintaining that ratio.  And it sounds like you're already in that direction anyway.  So those would be my recommendations, and I don't know if anybody else had anything that they'd like to recommend or if you want to disagree with any of those recommendations.  
Senator Horst: I'm just very concerned that there could be some slip in the ratio and that more and more non-tenure track lines would be the option, like you said, and so I just want to support the concept that the university has a commitment towards tenure track lines and a commitment towards a ratio along the lines of what Senator Kalter just talked about.  

Senator Kalter: Does anyone else have any comments?  We are getting towards our hard stop time.  Twelve minutes.  All right.  Thank you for the robust conversation.  If you have any further thoughts after this night about that concept or anything else we've talked about, bring them back after winter break.  And have a great winter break and don't grade too hard.  Remember to go get tea in the middle of your grading.
Motion to adjourn

Motion by Senator Hoelscher, seconded by Senator Marshack to adjourn. The motion was unanimously approved.
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